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Date of Meeting:
04 August 2003

Public
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Inside Policy Framework

Title:
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION SERVICES – GENERAL FUND PROVISIONAL FINANCIAL OUTTURN 2002/2003

Report of:
 HEAD OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION

Report reference:
EPS.49/2003

Summary:  The report identifies items of committed and uncommitted expenditure and seeks Members consideration of carry forward and recurring funding requests.

Recommendations:  Members are requested to consider the carry forward and recurring funding items.

Contact Officer:
R.W.S. SPEIRS
Ext:
7325

1. BACKGROUND INFORMATION AND OPTIONS

1.1
Summary


Category B – Expenditure committed for schemes commenced in 2002/03

(a) £18,340.  Council Costs for shared operation of Bus Station Conveniences during 2001 to 2003.

(b) £3,009.  Expenditure to operate food safety promotion during calendar year 2003 therefore overlapping into 2 financial years.  Commitment relates to expenditure on Health Eating Awards, National Food Safety Week and Curry Chef Competition.

(c) £1,400.  Safety work at Willowholme recycling depot undertaken in 2002/03 awaiting final accounts.

(d) £6,079.  Final account from consultant appointed in 2002/03 to produce Homelessness Strategy as part of the LSVT process.

(e) £380.  Minor repair works at Crematorium awaiting final account from contractor.

(f) £14,000.  Refurbishment of Dalston Conveniences.  Work completed March 2003, awaiting submission of final accounts from contractor.

Category C – Uncommitted expenditure

(a)  £21,005.  Additional operational and promotional budget approved by Council for financial year 2002/03 to fund Dog Fouling Enforcement in relation to further development of Neighbourhood Dog Watch Schemes.

(b) £10,416.  Additional Licensing income approved by Executive for carry forward to fund preparation for transfer of Liquor Licensing.

(c) £15,187.  Additional Licensing income approved for virement to facilitate establishment of administrative cover for residual housing functions following LSVT.

(d) £43,090.  Residual Housing Department budgets following LSVT, proposed use identified in main body of report.

(e) £2,102.  Residual hostel budgets relating to reduction in gas usage and savings in equipment purchase.

Recurring Expenditure

(a)
£30,000 to provide a base budget for retained Housing Functions to be funded by virement from identified resources.

1.2
Category B

Shared costs of bus station conveniences for 2001/03

This relates to an ongoing dispute between the City Council and National Express regarding the length of time for which the conveniences were closed for repair during 2001.  The figure of £18,340 relates to 6 months of financial year 2001/2002 and for the whole of the financial year 2002/2003.  Agreement is currently being finalised with National Express regarding payment on the basis that all monies due for 2002/2003 will be paid and that no further payment will be made for 2001/2002.  There will therefore be a saving of some £3,000 within this expenditure area.  Performance Indicator can be the resolution of the suspended payment issues by 31/07/03. 

Healthy Eating Award, National Food Safety Week, Curry Chef Competition.

This request relates to promotional work which was commenced in last financial year and is continuing in 2003 for which financial provision was made in 2002/2003 financial year.  The commitment is to cover the ongoing costs of the 3 schemes.  Performance Indicator can be the participation in the National Food Safety Week and the operation of the National Curry Chef competition.

Willowholme Recycling Depot

This relates to committed expenditure and commenced remedial and security works to the value of £1,400 on the Willowholme Recycling Depot to replace broken and damaged high level glazing.

Consultants Work on Homelessness

A consultant was appointed as part of the LSVT process to develop a new Homelessness Strategy for the Authority.  This committed expenditure relates to the finalisation of the consultant’s report which has taken place during the current financial year. The completed report was presented to Executive on 7th July for final approval and subsequent adoption by Council.  The final invoice has been processed for payment since the committed expenditure list was compiled.

Crematorium Repairs

The small sum of £380 relates to works which were already started at the Crematorium and were awaiting final invoices.

Dalston Toilet Refurbishment

The refurbishment was carried out during 2002/2003 financial year however final invoices had not been submitted requiring the commitment of expenditure for the contract works to be carried forward.

All the above items will therefore be completed during the current financial year and were identified on Commitment List B as expenditure relating to schemes which had already started but which had either not finalised or were awaiting final submission of accounts.

1.3
Category C Carry Forward Requests

Neighbourhood Dog Watch Schemes  £11,304 and £9,701

Members provided additional funds to enable the Authority to undertake its duties in respect of dog fouling enforcement.  The additional funds were by way of a one-off budget allocation.  This additional allocation has been used primarily to develop the Neighbourhood Dog Watch Schemes.  The Schemes were started during 2002/2003 and many are scheduled to come on line during the current financial year.  The funding is essential to ensure the adequate publicity and provision of signs and litter bins if required, in the selected areas.  Additionally a report is being prepared for Executive for the extension of the Dog Fouling Bylaws to cover the entire area of the Authority for which publicity and promotional information will be required.  This budget is therefore essential to ensure both the development of the Dog Watch Schemes and the extension of the current poop scoop controls.  The small van used by the Enforcement Officers has reached the end of is life and requires replacement.  Some of the funding will be used to start a vehicle lease scheme as opposed to outright purchase.  Performance Indicators suggested by which progress can be monitored can be the Introduction of 8 Neighbourhood Dog Watch Schemes by 31/03/04, extension of Dogs (Fouling of Land) Act Designation to cover the entire district by 01/01/04, replacement of vehicle by 01/09/03.

Preparation for Transfer of Liquor Licensing £6,692 and £3,724

Both sums were identified through a recent report to Executive, EX125/903.  The decision of that meeting, 24th June 2003, was that the short term financial proposals to enable structural changes identified in the report to be made to prepare for the transfer of Liquor Licensing be approved.  The two code areas identified in Category C were to facilitate this.  Suggested Performance Indicator will be the development and adoption of the Licensing Policy to meet Government deadlines when finalised.

Support for Housing and Hostels Services 

All the carry forward requests relate to areas of under expenditure in the former Housing Department budgets subsequent to the LSVT process.  Carry forward is requested for all these sums as at the stage of producing the information the exact financial condition and resources available for the retained Housing functions were unknown.  The retained Housing functions for the Council are considerable and have been inadequately resourced.  This point was identified at an early stage by the CPA Inspectors, as it had been by the Consultant appointed by the Council to undertake the LSVT process.  All areas of the retained function other than staffing salaries remain unfunded.  Hence the request for recurring funding in the sum of £30,000 to enable the permanent provision of admin/clerical support and an operational budget.  Should the carry forward requests be approved it will primarily be used to meet the requirements of the Homelessness Strategy Action Plan which was approved by Members of Executive at their meeting on Monday 7th July.  This action plan contains projected timescale targets and can easily be addressed by Performance Indicators.  

Prime areas for expenditure will be the development of adequate databases and recording systems to enable the Authority to have for the first time an accurate assessment of the extent of homelessness in its area.  Adequate recording is essential to meet the requirements of the Supporting People contract which can bring into the Authority approximately £700,000 over a 4 to 5 year period to fund the Council’s hostel and support services.  The one off funding can also be used to ensure the refurbishment of the John Street Hostel which is inadequately funded at present.  An example of this is the recent cost of £1,600 to refurbish a three bedroom home share house and John Street Hostel has a £2,000 redecoration budget for the entire building.  Funding of £21,400 is specifically identified for the development, in partnership with the Local Health Group and Connexions Government Support Agency, of a Youth Homelessness Project. This will relate to 16 and 17 year age categories that have been identified by the Government as high risk priority homelessness cases.  The project is intended to develop interagency work with Social Services to provide specialist accommodation and support for this age group.  It is also anticipated that the feedback from the CPA inspection of the Housing Service will require additional expenditure in order to ensure that it is adequately resourced and forms an integral part of the Cities vision.

Performance Indicators suggested to monitor the use of any carried forward funding can include the appointment of Clerical/Admin Support Officer, development of Homelessness database, refurbishment of John Street Hostel, addressing the Homelessness Strategy Action Plan, launch of the Youth Homelessness Project, all within the current financial year.

1.4
Recurring Bid £30,000

Whilst the above information relates to one-off carry forward requests an ongoing budget of £30,000 has been identified to enable the continued delivery of the Council’s retained Housing functions.  As stated above, during the time of the LSVT negotiations it was highlighted by Officers and by the Consultant appointed by the Council that the resources to be retained were inadequate to address the Council’s remaining statutory functions.  This particularly related to the provision of Homelessness support as there had been a consistent under reporting of Homelessness cases.  Although 4 Officers were provided to deal with both the Homelessness and Housing Strategy functions, no administrative or clerical support was identified to facilitate the delivery of these services.  Due to the under recording of Homelessness, 70 cases recorded in the first 3 months of this calendar year as compared with 97 in the whole of 2001/2002, an additional Officer has had to be brought in. This was achieved by utilising funding from the Hostels Service which had become available due to the non-appointment of a Manager for the London Road Hostel. The £30,000 request is therefore made up of £17,000 to cover a Scale 2/3 Technical Clerk post.  The duties of the postholder are to act as a first point of reception for homelessness enquiries and also to maintain and develop adequate registers of homeless cases in order to satisfy the requirements of the Government’s Supporting People Regime.  The remaining £13,000 is to provide an operational budget to cover such issues as the production and updating of the Housing and Homelessness Strategies, provision of IT equipment, office furniture, telephone costs, consumables and most importantly printing.  In retaining a Statutory Housing role the Council has to produce an extensive Housing Strategy through a comprehensive process of consultation.  The printing and photocopying etc., costs associated with this are liable to be significant.  The budget of the original Environmental Services Division was barely adequate for its then duties let alone trying to absorb the operational costs of all the retained Housing functions.

2. CONSULTATION

2.1 Consultation to Date.  N/A

2.2 Consultation proposed. N/A

3. RECOMMENDATIONS

Members are requested to consider the carry forward and recurring funding items.

4. REASONS FOR RECOMMENDATIONS

To enable the business unit to address statutory functions.

5. IMPLICATIONS

· Staffing/Resources – Additional staff are required to meet obligations for Housing and Homelessness functions.

· Financial –  Inadequate funding will prejudice the Council’s abilities to meet Statutory obligations as regards Housing Strategy and Homelessness.

· Legal –  The Council has an obligation to adequately resource Housing and Homelessness services.

· Corporate – As legal.

· Risk Management – Associated risks are identified in the Councils Risk Register. 

· Equality Issues – Provision of adequate facilities for Housing and Homelessness services will help to address equality particularly as regards the at risk groups.

· Environmental – Nil

· Crime and Disorder –  Provision of adequate accommodation and support services will have a beneficial effect on Crime and Disorder.
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